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SUBJECT

This is the second part of a two-part briefing. At the first meeting on February 11th, Council provided an overview of the Countywide Telephone System Replacement (CTSR) project. At today’s meeting, the County’s Chief Information Officer, Bill Kehoe will provide a more detailed briefing and discuss next steps in the project’s implementation.

BACKGROUND

Original appropriation. In December 2010, the Council appropriated $18,585,050[footnoteRef:1] to fund the replacement of the County’s aging telephone systems with a new Internet Protocol Telephony (IPT) system. At that time, the County had a disparate mix of telephone systems from multiple manufacturers that provided service to more than 14,000 phones at more than 235 different sites.  [1:  Ordinance 16995] 


The Countywide Telephone System Replacement (CTSR) project was proposed for two reasons:

· Possible phone failure. The County’s phone systems were technologically obsolete, with a majority between 18 and 28 years old, and were determined to be at risk of failure. Ten sites – including the South Transit Base, Central/Atlantic Transit Base, East/Bellevue Transit Base, and King County Courthouse – were identified as most likely to fail, with estimated downtimes up to 24 hours.

· Potential cost savings. Estimates at the time indicated that a new Internet-based phone system could yield cost savings of $4.3 million annually by 2017, largely through savings from payments that would no longer be made to telephone companies.

The Executive proposed to finance the project by borrowing the project costs with a 10-year term, and to implement the project over four years between July 2011 and September 2015. The appropriation for the CTSR project was first included in the 2011 budget, but the Council removed the project from the budget to allow time for additional analysis. 

Consultant Oversight Reports. It is standard practice for KCIT to employ an outside consultant to perform quality assurance reviews on KCIT managed projects with budgets greater than $10 million. As the CTSR project was implemented, it received a baseline assessment (August 31, 2012)[footnoteRef:2] and two additional quality assurance reviews (December 20, 2013[footnoteRef:3] and January 9, 2014[footnoteRef:4]) from an independent consultant, MTG Management Consultants. The baseline assessment categorized the project as a medium-risk effort; the two quality assurance reviews categorized the project risk as “fairly high.” The January 2014 discussion draft risk level was based on several findings: [2:  MTG Management Consultants, King County Department of Information Technology, Countywide Telephone System Replacement Project – Quality Assurance Services, Baseline Assessment, August 31, 2012.]  [3:  MTG Management Consultants, King County Information Technology, Countywide Telephone System Replacement Project: First Half 2013 Quality Assurance Report, December 20, 2013. ]  [4:  MTG Management Consultants, Discussion Draft King County Information Technology, Unified Communication Project, Second Half 2013 Quality Assurance Report, January 9, 2014 (note title page incorrectly lists date as January 9, 2013).] 


· Project Scope/Size. The consultants noted that the project scope is large, with more than 14,000 users at more than 235 sites, and that the schedule is aggressive.

· Available Resources. The consultants determined the project team to be understaffed to meet the project rollout schedule while also providing ongoing support for existing Lync users, a challenge the consultants noted could introduce risk to both schedule and quality.

· PMO Experience. The consultants suggested that lines of responsibility for the project manager and customer relations manager need to be more clearly articulated.

· Technology Transfer. The consultants identified a lack of clarity about how to provide ongoing operational support for Lync users, which could affect the project’s ability to provide solid support.

The Executive Summary of the MTG Management Consultants’ January 2014 discussion draft report is included as Attachment 3.

KCIT has indicated it is addressing many of the issues raised in the MTG reports and will brief the committee on their corrective actions at today’s GAO meeting.
MTG will be present at today’s GAO meeting to discuss their findings and respond to Councilmember questions.

Current Status: Countywide. A January 31, 2014, status report from Innotas, the County’s project management system, assessed project performance as “green” for scope, schedule, budget, milestones, and resources. It summarized progress to date:

	
	Project Total
	Completed as of Jan 2014

	Users Countywide
	14,000 (approx.)
	5,576

	Total Expenditures
	$18,585,050 (budgeted)
	$10,529,115



Current Status: Legislative Department. The Legislative Department currently has 182 phones. The Legislative Department is complex, with a number of independent agencies and nine Council offices that handle a heavy volume of calls from the public. In recognition of that complexity, phones were installed in three phases over the course of seven months during April 2013:

· Phase 1: April 2013: 43 users
· Phase 2: May 2013: 88 users
· Phase 3: August-October 2013: 51 users

Lync staff met with each group within the Legislative Department to plan for the phone installation, and offered trainings for new Lync users approximately twice a month between March 2013 and January 2014. Following installation, individual phones in the Legislative Department have functioned well, but those organized into “response groups”[footnoteRef:5] have faced performance challenges, some related to software functionality and others related to back-end issues, such as server capacity.  [5:  Response groups are phones in an office that function as a group, for instance by ringing sequentially if a call is not answered at the first phone.] 


To address these challenges and to support Legislative Department users, Legislative Department administrators and IT staff have become involved and have devoted time each week to work with KCIT staff to identify and address challenges. In addition, two Lync staff have been stationed on site during late January and early February to provide individual training and troubleshooting for Lync users, focusing on the phones organized into response groups.

At the request of the Committee Chair, council staff surveyed all users of unified communications system in the Legislative Department. A summary of the survey results can be found in Attachment 5. A total of 54 people completed the survey. In addition, one Council office did not complete the survey but did provide extensive comments that are included at the end of the survey summary. Survey results included: 

· Phone setup: Of the survey respondents, nearly two-thirds have an individual phone with a single line; the remaining respondents are part of a multi-line “response group,” such as those used in Council offices. 

· Training: Eight-three percent of the respondents reported having received training on the new phone system.

· Satisfaction. On a scale of 1 to 5, respondents averaged 2.92 when looking back over the last six months and 2.96 when looking just at the last month. This is a slight increase in satisfaction that may be the result of additional training or some of the customization the Lync staff have been able to provide.

· Phone problems: Nearly three-quarters of respondents report having had problems with their phone. Most frequently reported problems were call quality or clarity, dropped calls, and transferring calls.

· Help with problems: When they have problems, most of the respondents noted that they contacted the Legislative Department Helpdesk.

· Useful features: Respondents noted that the new system does have helpful features. Top features selected included the ability to receive voice mails through email and to use one’s Outlook address book to make a call.

Questions from the February 11, 2014 GAO Meetings

At the February 11th GAO Meeting, Councilmembers asked KCIT the questions listed below. Responses to these questions and others can be found in Attachment 1. Additionally, the Chief Information Officer, Bill Kehoe will be available to respond to Councilmember questions.

· Given the problems with the rollout, it seems that you would want to fix the problems these problems before rolling out to more customers. Are you going to pause the rollout to fix the problems? (See response at question #24, Attachment 1)

· Is the budget for this project on track? (Question #25, Attachment 1)

· Given the problems with the system, what is the nature of our contract? Is there an exit strategy? (Question #26, Attachment 1)

· My phone doesn’t work if my computer is not logged on. Is there a solution to this? (Question #27, Attachment 1)

· MTG report notes KCIT is understaffed. How understaffed is KCIT? (Question #28, Attachment 1)

· How is Lync used elsewhere? Has it been deployed in similarly complex government environments with multiple external call centers? (Question #29, Attachment 1)

· We are doing this project in part because the old phones were at risk of failure. How much of a risk is there that these old phones will fail? Or have we already replaced the oldest phones? (Question #30, Attachment 1)

· How does this line up with the “Super Tap” program? (Question #31, Attachment 1)

· Are we on track to achieve the predicted savings? (Question #32, Attachment 1)

· How secure is the Lync system from unwanted access to voicemail and e-mails from both security breaches outside King County government and from within? For example, how safe are the voicemails or e-mails? Can someone (internal or external) hack into an individual’s e-mail or voicemail? (Question #18, Attachment 1)

· What happens if my laptop or smart phone is stolen? Can someone access my county e-mail and voicemail? (Question #19, Attachment 1)

· Assuming the current configuration, can someone unknowingly record a conversation? (Question #20, Attachment 1)

· How long are vociemails saved on the system? (Question #21, Attachment 1)

· In an emergency situation where a user is not logged on, how to do they contact 911? What provisions in training or equipment have been made to address emergency calls when people are not logged on. (Quesiton #22, Attachment 1)

ANALYSIS

Following the February 11th briefing, Council staff met with KCIT staff to discuss the project and concerns identified by Councilmembers and staff.  During the last several years, the Government Accountability and Oversight Committee has adopted by motion and ordinance changes to strengthen the County’s oversight of information technology projects. The current status update of the Countywide Telephone Replacement Project provides an opportunity to further refine improvements to overall project oversight for information technology as well as address issues specifically related to this project. 

Council staff have identified the following policy issues for your consideration:  



Policy Issues for Committee Consideration

Should the current project monitoring dashboard be refined to better capture the risk of these projects for Council and other stakeholders?

KCIT, in collaboration with Council staff, developed a risk based project oversight process which was adopted by the Council by Motion 13975. The process includes a dashboard summary of all IT projects and rates projects as red, yellow, or green.  Using the criteria developed in this process, the Telephone System Replacement Project has been rated as green. KCIT explains the green score is appropriate because the project scope has not changed since the last time it was established, the steering committee has approved the current schedule, the project is projecting that it won’t go over budget, and the next milestone isn’t slipping. Essentially, KCIT is using the scorecard to monitor the project from one milestone to the next. While this is important to do, the intent of the dashboard from a Council oversight was to provide a broader view of project risk.

KCIT agrees this is a high risk project given its size and scope, but KCIT is using other methods to identify which IT projects are highest risk rather than scorecard of all projects.

The committee may wish to direct Council staff to work with KCIT to refine the dashboard so it can more effectively serve the purpose of informing Council and other interested stakeholders of the highest risk county technology projects. 

Should the Project Review Board process for countywide high risk projects be revised?

The Project Review Board (PRB) is established in county code (K.C.C 2.16.07585) to act in advisory capacity to the county’s Chief Information Officer (CIO) in implementing technology projects. PRB members include the CIO, the Assistant County Executive, the director of the Office of Performance, Strategy, and Budget, and the Director of the Department of Executive Services. 

In past years, the Project Review Board met monthly and voted to release funding in phases for each technology project. Project Review Board staff prepare a summary of the project status and the funding the project is requesting. Often, the CIO may establish certain conditions or recommendations for the project.

The process was cumbersome and in recent years, KCIT has streamlined the PRB process. One significant change is that the PRB no longer regularly meets and the PRB members have delegated the funding release decision to the CIO. The CIO reports he regularly consults with PRB members, but the funding decisions are signed by the CIO alone. This certainly has the benefit of efficiency as there is no need to wait for approval from the other PRB members.

The Committee may wish to request for large projects such as CTSR, that the PRB members actually sign off on the funding release. This would provide a mechanism for the Council to be assured that these projects are getting oversight by staff at high levels of the Executive branch. (Executive staff have noted that these key projects are discussed in Executive leadership team meetings.)  In order to further enhance PRB oversight, the Committee may wish to request that PRB members directly receive notification and copies of quality assurance reports as well as the responses from the project on the QA reports.  

Additionally, the Committee may wish request for large projects such as CTSR, Council staff receive copies of all outside quality assurance reports and the departmental responses to those reports.

How should accountability for customer satisfaction be ensured by the Council?

The success of this project requires end-users have reliable phone service and be comfortable using the enhanced features provided by a unified communications system. In meetings with KCIT, the CIO has committed to a customer focused approach on this project.  Accountability for achieving customer satisfaction could be enhanced by requiring that specific measures of end user satisfaction be part of the Benefit Achievement Plan (BAP). The Council will be receiving the annual BAPs for all countywide technology projects at the end of April. At that time, the Council will have the opportunity to evaluate to what extent the BAP for this project measures customer satisfaction with the system.

Additionally, the Council may wish to request the Executive to add end-user representatives from separately elected offices to the Project Steering Committee so that the concerns of separately elected agencies are sufficiently represented in the project implementation process.

Is the timing of third-party quality assurance sufficient?

MTG Management Consultants is currently engaged to perform a semi-annual assessment of the project throughout the life of the project. Given the scope and complexity of the project, semi-annual assessment may not be sufficient to provide the project with timely recommendations to allow for corrections. The committee may wish to request information from the CIO on the cost of providing quarterly assessments on this project.

NEXT STEPS

As discussed in the staff report, the Countywide Telephone System Replacement Project is a complex, multi-million dollar project, impacting every county employee. The Council may wish to consider future briefings following up on the topics discussed above including:

· Developing a dashboard which informs Councilmembers and other decision makers of the high risk nature certain IT projects. 
· [bookmark: _GoBack]Improving the Project Review Board process for large, high risk projects to help decision makers monitor high risk projects
· Accountability for customer satisfaction with the unified communication systems.
· Update on frequency of third party quality assurance.
· Updates on the budget, timelines, and projected cost savings from the project.


ATTACHMENTS

1. KCIT Response to Council Questions
2. MTG Presentation for February 25, 2014
3. MTG Management Consultants Second Half 2013 Quality Assurance Report
4. KCIT response to MTG QA Report 
5. Summary of Legislative Department survey results
6. KCIT presentation for February 25, 2014
7. Legislative Department Hard Wired Phones 
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